# THE BRIDGE PROJECT, BRADFORD

# Professor C Heather Ashton, DM, FRCP

Annual Meeting, December 2011

I am greatly honoured to be invited to speak to the Bridge Project. I admire all your aims and your progress to date. Of course, I am especially interested in your benzodiazepine withdrawal service, one of the few organisations which offers help to the million or more long-term prescribed benzodiazepine users in the UK. Thank you for giving me the chance to air some views on this subject.

Although today is a happy event, it is also a tragedy, 60 years after the introduction of benzodiazepines, that there is a need for a benzodiazepine withdrawal service. Why should we need charitable organisations with non-medical staff to help people having problems with drugs prescribed by their doctors? It is surely crazy. A long story has led to this situation to which doctors, drug companies, and government departments have all contributed interactively – a situation that has led to the suffering of many patients.

Benzodiazepines were introduced as a safer replacement for barbiturates which were causing a lot of problems, including drug dependence That the dependence potential of benzodiazepines was or addiction. overlooked by doctors casts shame on the medical profession which claims to be scientifically based. It was obvious that if one drug could replace another it must have common characteristics and usually a common mode of action. But the similarity between benzodiazepines and barbiturates was ignored. In the 1970s there was a campaign called CURB in which doctors, egged on by the drug companies, were urged to prescribe benzodiazepines instead of barbiturates. They complied with such zeal that by 1978 Valium (diazepam) became the most commonly prescribed drug in the whole world. patients took it for years on end. But the benzodiazepines had never been tested for dependence or withdrawal effects. They were prescribed for anxiety, insomnia, and all the major and minor stresses of life such as going to the dentist, taking a driving test, taking an exam and much else. It was even

suggested that Valium should be added, like fluoride, to the drinking water. Together people would be blessed both with tranquillity and strong teeth!

At about this time there was a change in the way drug companies were run. A pharmacologist working for Sanofi Pharmaceuticals remarked: "In the beginning the companies were run by chemists, but now most of them are run by people with MBAs, people who could be the chief executive of Renault or Volvo, for example. They don't know about drugs" – But clearly, they do know where the market is. The same pharmacologist reported "When you find a drug that looks interesting, the problem comes when you present it to the company's financial analyst. You say, 'I have an exciting new drug which looks medically useful. 'Good, says the financial analyst, what is the market?' So you have to decide for what indication the drug should be developed. If the indication is not there, it must be created – in other words a disease suitable for the drug must be invented."

One of the many examples of this process was the development of Xanax (alprazolam), a very potent benzodiazepine, for panic disorder. The marketing of this drug was designed to suggest that Xanax had unique properties that would displace diazepam (Valium) from the top market position. There was in fact nothing unique about Xanax, except its potency—(it was 20 times stronger than Valium). All the benzodiazepines, including Valium, could control panic attacks.

Xanax was duly marketed by Upjohn. It did control panics but at the cost of heavy sedation because 4-6mg doses were used – equivalent to 80-120mg diazepam. Nevertheless, Xanax overtook Valium as the most widely prescribed benzodiazepine. It was dropped by the NHS here because of adverse effects, but it is still widely prescribed in the U.S

Meanwhile, the physicians of the American Psychiatric Association who produce the internationally accepted Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Psychiatric Disorders (DSM) were working on a classification of anxiety disorders. In the new DSM III, panic disorder (the term invented by the makers of Xanax) became a separate anxiety state and anxiety was officially split into separate categories including panic disorder, agoraphobia, social phobia, generalised anxiety disorder and others. 60-100% of the panel members who

devised this classification, had financial ties to drug companies. The inference of the new classification was that these separate disorders respond to different drugs. But in fact they all merge together — for example, if you have generalised anxiety you often get panic attacks; if you have panic attacks you are prone to agoraphobia etc. And all these categories respond to the same drugs including all the benzodiazepines. If they all respond to the same drugs and the symptoms are common to all types, they clearly cannot be separate entities. But they are still differentiated in the present DSM IV.

The backlash came when the patients on long-term benzodiazepines themselves complained to their doctors that the drugs were addictive, mainly because they got withdrawal symptoms if they tried to stop. Eventually, in the early 1980s, controlled trials demonstrated beyond doubt that withdrawal symptoms from regular therapeutic doses of benzodiazepines were real, and often severe, and that they indicated physical dependence on the drugs. Finally, the medical profession accepted officially, on the grounds that they produced a withdrawal syndrome, that benzodiazepines were addictive if taken long term.

Not to be outdone, the drug companies later produced the Z-drugs such as zopiclone and zolpidem. Although they are not benzodiazepines they act in the same way and also cause dependence and a withdrawal syndrome.

With a declining popularity of benzodiazepines came a renewed interest in antidepressant drugs — especially as the Chief Medical Officer warned in 1980, that long-term benzodiazepines cause or aggravate depression and increase suicidal tendencies. New antidepressant drugs were introduced in the shape of the SSRIs (selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors) in a deliberate tactic to displace benzodiazepines. Drug companies sponsored international symposia where speakers warned of the harm caused by benzodiazepines and suggested that SSRIs were not only good antidepressants but also worked for panic disorder, general anxiety, social phobia, post-traumatic stress and obsessive compulsive disorder. And so in 1987 Prozac came on the scene and successfully ousted benzodiazepines as the most popular drug for depression, anxiety and general well-being.

But there is a sting in the tail of this story too. After a while it became apparent that SSRIs, like benzodiazepines, produced a similar withdrawal syndrome, when they were stopped. The doctors were surprised by this discovery and this was another example of their ignorance and lack of thought. It was already known that the older antidepressants produced a withdrawal reaction. Of course, the drug companies did not test SSRIs for withdrawal reactions.

As I mentioned, the benzodiazepines had been accepted as being addictive on the basis of their withdrawal effects. Now the all-powerful physicians of the American Psychiatric Association were faced with SSRI withdrawal. So once again they shifted their position. They adroitly changed their definition of drug dependence in the DSM IV. Withdrawal effects were no longer enough to qualify. The criteria for dependence were extended to include tolerance, dosage escalation and other characteristics. And the withdrawal syndrome was replaced by the patronising euphemism "discontinuation reaction". As if a patient would think there was some subtle distinction between 'discontinuation' and 'withdrawal'.

I can't help thinking that there is something Orwellian in these manipulations, like the slogan in Animal Farm which started as "4 legs good; 2 legs bad", but when pigs started walking on their hind legs the slogan was changed to "2 legs good; 4 legs bad". In other words "discontinuation effects good; withdrawal effects bad".

So it seems that Big Pharma is slowly strangling the medical profession, like ivy growing up a tree, and forcing medical complicity with drug company aims – resulting in changed definitions of dependence and even new classes of mental illness.

Heads of drug companies earn enormous salaries. For example the head of Wyeth, which makes Ativan, is paid \$24 million a year. There are as many Fat Cats in the drug industry as there are among bankers. The companies have used many methods to implement their drug sales. I can only mention a few. One is to sponsor drug trials in which only the favourable results are published; negative results are suppressed. The company purchases thousands of reprints of their publications giving the journals a profit margin of 30%.

Richard Smith, a former editor of the British Medical Journal, said: "An editor may face a stark conflict of interest: publish a trial that will bring in \$100,000 of profit or fire a subeditor to meet your budget".

A second method is to woo doctors by funding conferences at attractive resorts, with business class flight seats, large honoraria to speakers, free gifts and expensive dinners. Thirdly, there are the drug reps who visit doctors in their offices. US drug firms employ around 100,000 drug reps at a cost of \$5 billion a year. A successful rep campaign can bring in \$10 for every \$1 spent.

A fourth method is by advertising. The more heavily advertised a drug the greater the sales and the greater number of prescriptions, and the apparent incidence of the illness at which the drug is aimed also increases.

A combination of drug company promotions and doctors' overprescribing has led to some tragic results, such as prescribed drugs entering the illicit drug scene. Nowadays most illicit drug abusers also take, and may inject, benzodiazepines — which can result in limb amputations, HIV infection and hepatitis C, among other complications. And benzos are obtainable on the internet.

It is clear that money, not science, is driving medicine. Of course the drug industry provides and promotes drugs with the aim of making money, while the medical profession prescribes these drugs with the aim of helping people. Yet the drug companies are the only ones with enough money to develop new drugs which can, and have, saved many lives. At present there is a wave of medical opinion against the drug companies. But an unfortunate result has been to drive the two professions apart when they should be collaborating. Partly because of increasingly strict regulations, there has been a decrease in the development of new drugs, thus denying some patients access to drugs that may help them. Fortunately, there are some recent faint signs that the government is hoping to tackle this problem by earlier licensing of new drugs through the NHS and cooperative research between drug companies and Medical Research Council scientists. And drug companies are becoming slightly more transparent in their dealings.

How is the government involved in this? Well, the Department of Health sponsors both the drug industry and public health matters. The same Department, indeed the same Minister, is responsible both for negotiating drug prices for the NHS (the NHS has to buy all our drugs) and for ensuring that NHS spending on drugs is sufficient to keep the UK drug industry profitable. In practice, the drug industry affects every level of health care provision from the licensing of new drugs, to the promotion of drugs to prescribers, and to the compilation of clinical guidelines.

In 2005 the House of Commons Health Committee issued a report on "The Influence of the Pharmaceutical Industry". They recommended that the sponsorship of the drug industry should pass to the Department of Trade and Industry while the Department of Health should concentrate solely on public health. This seemed a sensible recommendation but unfortunately the government rejected it. There is now an all party parliamentary group which aims to improve facilities for prescribed benzodiazepine users but so far with little effect. Meanwhile the government spends large amounts on drug abusers but virtually nothing on benzo users who do not abuse other drugs.

In a radio programme this year, Professor Lader, who was one of the first to document benzodiazepine problems, was asked why the Department of Health had not taken action, as the Department itself admits that there are over 1 million long-term, prescribed benzodiazepine users in the UK who receive little help in withdrawal. His depressing reply was that the DOH is influenced by the powerful drug companies who would have to pay out millions of \$/£ in compensation if the health risks of long-term benzodiazepines were exposed, and also that GPs are afraid of litigation from patients who have been prescribed long-term benzodiazepines. This is a corrupt state of affairs and, as always, it is the patients who pay the price.

This takes me to the patients I saw in my withdrawal clinic. The clinic started as a clinical pharmacology unit at the Royal Victoria Infirmary in Newcastle for people who had adverse effects from any type of prescribed drugs. But in 1981 patients started to be referred because of adverse effects from benzodiazepines, and I was soon inundated with anxious patients wanting to come off their prescribed benzodiazepines which they had often

been on for many years, 20 years or more. They themselves had realised that the drugs, though initially effective, were no longer working and seemed to be actually making them feel ill. They had many symptoms such as anxiety, insomnia, depression and poor memory as well as physical symptoms. But if they tried to stop the drugs, the symptoms got worse and a host of withdrawal symptoms appeared. The effects of long-term benzodiazepines and withdrawal symptoms are shown in the handout. They are too numerous to mention here.

These patients felt that they were addicted and asked for help in withdrawal. I knew nothing at the time about addiction or withdrawal (which were not taught in medical school) but there were so many patients that I had to start a special benzodiazepine withdrawal clinic. None of my colleagues wished to be involved, so I ran this clinic single-handedly for 12 years, from 1982-1994, when I had to retire from the NHS on grounds of age. Not knowing what else to do, I just listened to the patients and it was actually they themselves who taught me what I know about the effects of long-term benzodiazepines and about the effectiveness of slow tapered withdrawal. I followed closely the progress of these patients week-by-week and sometimes day-by-day, and gradually, from their experiences, developed a generally applicable gradual withdrawal method. The success rate for these patients was nearly 90% and there were very few relapses.

The experiences of these patients have been confirmed in many studies and by thousands of patients attending tranquilliser support groups in the UK, Europe and the US. Later, but too late, there were warnings from the DOH in 1980 and 1988 that benzodiazepines are indicated for short-term use only – ideally a maximum of 2-4 weeks. Yet a recent GP study in Newcastle showed that there is still an average of 185 long-term (over 6 months) prescribed benzodiazepine users in every GP practice and probably over a million in the UK. No-one took over my clinic when I retired, and Professor Lader's clinic in London also closed. So it is now up to organisations such as this one to provide services for these patients.

That is why I was delighted to hear about the Bradford benzodiazepine withdrawal service and the wonderful progress it has made since it started in

2008. The results have been summarised in an excellent report by Dr. Bray. I think the service has adopted exactly the right approach, which is for a specialist worker to cooperate closely with GPs and to operate within the GPs surgeries. An experienced worker can give needed time, support and encouragement to patients while also educating the GPs about devising withdrawal schedules and the rational prescribing of benzodiazepines in general. At present I understand there is only one lone worker (Debbie Fielding who is a trained counsellor and drug worker). I hope it will be possible to extend the service to engage many more workers here in Bradford and that other organisations, all over the country, will follow your example.

Only those who give time to listen have any idea of the problems of individuals who, through failure of the present health system, and through no fault of their own, are driven to seek advice from organisations like the Bradford Service for practical help with benzodiazepine withdrawal.

#### **BENZODIAZEPINES**

(Handout)

- Benzodiazepines do not cure anything: they merely alleviate the symptoms temporarily.
- **Benzodiazepines** are indicated for short-term use only (2-4 weeks)
- Some adverse effects of long-term use

Oversedation - traffic and home accidents

*Drug interactions* – especially with respiratory depressants

Memory and cognitive impairment

Paradoxical stimulation

Elderly – confusion, amnesia, falls and fractures, "pseudodementia"

Pregnancy – floppy infant syndrome, neonatal withdrawal reaction

Tolerance – dependence, addiction, abuse potential

Social costs – aggression, antisocial acts, shoplifting, family disharmony, job loss

## Some common benzodiazepine withdrawal symptoms

Anxiety, panic attacks, agoraphobia Perceptual disturbance, sense of movement,

Depersonalisation, derealisation

Insomnia, nightmares Hallucinations (visual, auditory)

Depression, dysphoria Distortion of body image

Poor memory and concentration Tingling, numbness, altered sensation

Dizziness, light headedness Sensory hypersensitivity (light, sound, taste, smell)

Weakness ('jelly legs') Muscle twitches, jerks, fasciculation

Tremor Tinnitus

Muscle pain, stiffnessPsychotic symptoms\*PalpitationsConfusion, delirium\*

Blurred, or double vision Convulsions\*

## Further information on www.benzo.org.uk

'Ashton Manual' (2002); Supplement (2011) and references on line

<u>The Bridge Project / Bradford Benzodiazepine Withdrawal Service</u>. Contact Jon Royle, 35 Salem Street, Bradford BD1 4QH; email: <u>Jon.Royle@bradford.nhs.uk</u>. Open to any adult residing in Bradford who requires help and support to reduce or cease their use of benzodiazepines.

<sup>\*</sup>Usually only on rapid or abrupt withdrawal from high doses of benzodiazepines